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Helen Broughton Clerk to the Council
65 Court Road

Caterham Surrey CR3 5RH

Tel: 01883 708310
Email: clerk@caterhamhillparishcouncil.co.uk
Website: www.caterhamhillparishcouncil.co.uk


Minutes of a meeting of Caterham on the Hill Parish Council held at 7.30pm 
on Wednesday 10th January 2024 
at the Westway Centre, Caterham on the Hill
Present: Cllr Vicky Robinson (Chair), Cllr Helen Bilton, Cllr Derek Carpenter, Cllr George Dennis, 
Cllr Geoff Duck, Cllr Maria Grasso, Cllr Leena Sowambur
In attendance: County Councillor Jeremy Webster and Mrs H Broughton (Clerk)
	23/64
	Apologies for absence

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Chris Botten and Cllr Emma Payne 


	23/65
	Declarations of interest and dispensation requests

Cllr Geoff Duck declared an interest in item 23/70i, the nature of his interest being that he was a Trustee of Caterham Barracks Community Trust. 


	23/66
	Public forum
There were no members of the public. 


	23/67
	Minutes of previous meetings 
It was agreed that the following minutes be signed by the Chair as a true record:
i. Council meeting held on 8th November 2023
ii. Extraordinary Council meeting held on 17th November 2023 


	23/68
	Reports

A report was received from the County Councillor (appendix A) and the following further issues were raised: 

· The road surface at the roundabout at the junction with Chaldon Road and Coulsdon Road was urgently in need of repair. 
· A key meeting of a potential youth project was being held on Monday and a written paper proposing how the service be run would be circulated. 
· The Headteachers of Audley, St Francis and Sunnydown were concerned that their school budgets were required to be used to pay for road safety around the schools. Surrey County Council has insisted that it will not adopt the road. 
· The issue of parking by the Co-op was discussed. Cllr Webster was pursuing larger signage informing users of the public car park behind the shop. It was suggested that the car park be made easier to use. 
· The state of Ninehams Road had been reported. 
· Cllr Webster agreed to enquire if drainage works would be undertaken at the same time as surface improvements to the alleyway near the library. 

	23/69
	Action List

The Action List was considered and the following noted:
· Outreach Christmas lunches had been paid for by a resident therefore the parish council grant was not required. It was agreed to send the donor a note thanking him. 
· Cllr Carpenter had been trying to speak to the co-op manger regarding funding of a litter bin but had so far been unable to make contact. He would contact Head Office if no response continued. 


	23/70
	Finance and General Purposes
i. Schedule of payments

The schedule of payments and associated invoices had been circulated prior to the meeting. An invoice from Caterham Barracks Community Trust for a Tina Turner tribute night was being queried. Other than this invoice all other payments were approved. 

ii. Bank reconciliations

The bank reconciliations and associated bank statements for November and December had made available to councillors via Dropbox. It was agreed that the Chair sign the November and December 2023 bank statements and reconciliations as correct.
i. Bank Transfer

It was agreed to transfer £50,000 from the Parish Council Lloyds bank account to the Parish Council Unity bank account.
iii. Savings Account

It was agreed to open a Lloyds Bank savings account until such time as a  Co-operative bank savings account was set up and to transfer reserve funds to this account.  
iv. Budget and precept

A draft budget had been circulated. It was proposed that the precept increase by 4.92% for Band D properties and that a precept of £115,914 be requested. There were 6 votes in favour and one against so the motion was carried.



	23/71
	Grants

The Westway Centre had received lottery funding and Caterham Valley Parish Council had approved a grant of £16,000. Cllrs Robinson and Duck had a meeting arranged to discuss the grant application with the Westway Centre Trustees. It was agreed that Cllr Robinson, Cllr Bilton  and Cllr Duck meet with the Chair and Vice Chair of the Valley Parish Council regarding funding or the Westway Centre both before and after the meeting with Trustees. Cllr Robinson would arrange this. 
 

	23/72
	Projects and Environment
i) Review of 2023 Christmas events 
It was agreed to arrange a Working Group meeting to review 2023 Christmas arrangements.
ii) Westway Orchard

Cllr Dennis reported that 20 trees had been planted on the Westway Common as the first phase of a community orchard. £6.5k remained from the budget for maintenance and watering. There had been a positive response to the project from residents.
iii) Litter bags

A volunteer litter picker had requested coloured bin bags that could be identified as being left by volunteers to reduce fly tipping. It was suggested the Clerk ask the District Council and Biffa if they could supply bags. It was agreed that coloured bin bags and stickers be purchased at a cost of up to £180.00 if they could not be provided by other organisations. 

iv) Public access bleed control cabinets
Cllr Carpenter proposed that two public access bleed control cabinets be purchased to sit alongside defibrillators. There was some discussion as to the best locations for new defibrillators. This would be included on a future agenda.

It was agreed to purchase two bleed control cabinets at a cost of up to £300 each.  
v) The purchase of two tree plaques at a cost of £340.70 ex vat was agreed. 
vi) It was agreed that the signing of a contract with Surrey County Council for the new bus shelter on Westway be considered at the next meeting.
vii) Hanging baskets and planters for summer 2024 were considered. It was agreed not to install hanging baskets in 2024 but to increase the number of planters. Locations would be considered at a future meeting.  


	23/73
	Governance and Administration

i) Planning Committee meeting dates 
It was requested that the planning meetings be moved to a Thursday. The Clerk would ask the Westway if a room was available and report back.  
Cllr Duck reported back on a useful discussion held with the District Council Chief Planning Officer. 
ii) Professional remote meeting equipment was discussed as the current equipment was not proving very reliable. The Owl 3 had been recommended at a cost of £687 and it was suggested that the Clerk make enquiries to see if this could be trialled in the meantime current arrangements would continue. 


	23/74
	The date of the next Council meeting was noted as 13th March 2024



The meeting closed at 8.54pm

Appendix A

COUNTY COUNCILLORS REPORT JANUARY 10th 2024

1. TWO KEY INSPECTION REPORTS THIS MONTH

1.1
HM Inspector’s Report on Surrey Police

Inspector reports concerns about the performance of Surrey Police particularly in relation to responding to the public.

· On the plus side - the Inspector reports there are a lower number of offences in Surrey than the average in England and Wales. Funding and the number of police staff and officers are in line with the average in England and Wales. 

· On the minus side- Surrey has a lower-than-average number of 999 calls and a comparatively low number of 101 calls. But despite this, the force doesn’t always answer emergency and non-emergency calls in a timely way. Crime will go unreported and vulnerable people will not be safeguarded. 

· During the inspection, Surrey Police created a new chief superintendent post to oversee the control room and contact centre. It has made concerted efforts to recruit and retain staff. 

· Another area of concern was that while having a good range of well-being provision for the workforce, Surrey Police needs to do more to understand why officers leave and to instil confidence within the workforce in reporting discrimination, bullying and racist behaviour. 

· Note: New Chief Constable appointed this year.

1.2 LOCAL AREA SPECIAL EDUCATIONAL NEEDS AND/OR DISABILITIES (SEND) INSPECTION-JOINT OFSTED/CQC

· The outcome of the inspection was published on 24 November 2023. The inspection outcome is that the local area partnership’s arrangements are judged to lead to inconsistent experiences and outcomes for children and young people with SEND.

· Surrey and Partners should:
Improve evaluation of interventions to monitor the impact and outcomes on children and young people.

Improve communications from SEN case officers and practitioners to parents and carers.

Leaders across health, social care and education should ensure reduced waiting times for health assessments.

Increasing timeliness and quality of EHCPs and annual reviews.

Review the breadth and offer of alternative provision.


· Pressures of increasing demand on the system are well known. Nationally the performance of meeting need is between 39/48%.

· Therefore, Surrey is investing £43m of capital in improving performance referral units; £15m to reduce the backlog in EHCPs (half backlog now cleared); improving front door and simplifying processes for parents to ensure continuity.

2. SURREY FINANCES

· Current: Overspend of £21.9m on budget of £1,102.3m projected.

· Main pressure in Children’s Services and Adults Social Care.

· £55m efficiencies identified.

· But SCC committed to continuing investment in Buses/Highways/Preventive Services in Children’s area.

· Government Budget Settlement Dec 19th did not offer any significant financial support.

· Probable -Council Tax will rise 4.99%- the minimum before a referendum is necessary.

3. THE COUNTY DEAL

Following the Chancellor’s announcement in the Autumn Statement regarding the extension of devolution and further County Deals, Surrey County Council is engaging in discussions with Government on a Level 2 County Deal. This would see the devolution of services such as:

· Nature recovery strategies 

· Pooling services

· Climate change strategies

· Local Enterprise Partnership functions-strategic business voice

· Ability to introduce bus franchising

· UK shared prosperity Fund Planning (from Ds and Bs- effective April 2025)

· Devolution of Adult Education Functions and Local Skills Improvement Plans

· Local Control of Infrastructure decisions

The invitation does not involve or require any structural reform of local government or unitarization of any form, and crucially does not require there to be a Directly Elected Mayor (DEM). The 12 Councils (11 District and Borough Councils and the County Council) retain their sovereignty, which aligns with the partnership work already taking place across the county.

4. ROADS (remaining from 2023/2024 100k allowance)

· Townpath-Library to Avenue Road due January £15,355

· £14,170 pending. VAS sign on Whyteleafe or other patching re options.

5. ROADS (from 24/5 £120k allowance) 

· Options:

Coulsdon Road-to Croydon Border £43,200

Chaldon Road-£14.528 for patching

Chaldon Road - (Mini Roundabout deterioration) - Awaiting Estimate

Chaldon Road – Junction with Park Road-Awaiting Report and Estimate 

Park Avenue/Stanstead Road Junction – Awaiting Engineers Report

6. 2023 PARKING REVIEW

· Extension of Yellow Lines outside De Stafford.

· Additional Lines Portley Lane and Buxton Lane, close to build out.

· Entrance to St Georges Terrace to facilitate emergency and refuse vehicle access.

· Double Yellows Park Avenue Junction with Stanstead Road.

· Oak Road Banstead Road Junction. 

· Not proceeding - Salmons Lane double yellows.

7. OTHER:

DORMERS FOXON LANE
Surrey currently concluding the sale of this building to Tandridge for conversion to Social Housing.

SEND CASES

The County Councillor handles an average of three cases where parents do not feel that the County is responding to the needs of their children, or they need help in navigating the process. In an effort to understand how parents can be better supported by the system, the Children’s Committee is undertaking a three-month project to examine how County Processes can work better for Parents and Carers.

